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Abstract (150 words) 

The manual transcription of vital signs by nurses into Mosaiq, the oncology-specific electronic medical records (EMR) 
system, was often late in the day due to workload and presented a patient safety risk due to the possibility of data 
transcription errors and reduced staff efficiency.  

The aim was to implement wireless mobile technology using barcoding to transmit vital sign data directly into the EMR via 
the Welch Ally monitor eliminating the need to write or type vital signs. 

The results are the elimination of transcription errors, streamlining of clinical workflow processes, increase in staff 
efficiency, with vital signs entry improving from 75% to 98.5%.  “Real time” information assists has increased patient 
safety and saves valuable time previously taken up in transcription duties by nurses who are now spending more time 
with their patients. 
 
MNCCI is the first cancer centre in the world to use this technology to integrate vital signs monitoring. 

Relevance to Entry Category (125 words) – Patient Safety First  

The project is improving patient safety through the use of wireless, real time, automated capture and transmission of 

vital signs from oncology patients to the EMR improving the accuracy of clinical data and reducing transcription 

errors creating a safer healthcare environment. 

 

This values-based approach ensures correct patient identification using barcoding under Standard 6, Patient and 

Procedure Matching that sends and receives patient identification verification between the Welch Ally monitor and 

Mosaiq. Staff are required to validate information during the process and patient is required to confirm patient details 

are correct as detailed on the barcode (Attach 2).  

The benefits of the project could potentially impact Award Category 7: Health Research and Innovation due to 

improving access to health information and harnessing innovation in health. 
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Innovation and originality (Score 15) (250 words)  

 

Due to an increasingly busy oncology unit in a rural area, the question was asked about how to work smarter and 

increase patient safety through process changes.  Workflow analysis identified that manually transcribing patient’s 

vital signs was inefficient and inconsistent.  An audit identified 25% of vital signs were not entered into the patients 

records as bits of paper were misplaced or staff did not have time to enter the data until the end of the day. Bedside 

data capture was one solution using Workstations on Wheels (WoW), however this did not prove viable due to space 

limitations.   

The solution was to stop writing vitals data on paper and automate the data to go straight into the Mosaiq EMR using 

barcode scanners to identify the patients. The innovative solution required bringing Elekta, Welch Allyn and the MNCLHD 

together to build the technology to interface and integrate vital signs monitoring and assist the unit with becoming 

completely paperless (Attach 3). This project was completed with a small team of early adopters using limited resources 

to implement an innovative and complex technology.  

Future innovations include progressing to direct entry of other patient data including weight and height, matching patients 
with drug orders and drugs dispensed, ECGs, urinalysis, the patient journey, and potentially billing services. 
 
This is the first of its kind for this technology in the oncology space and has been presented nationally and internationally. 

Sustainable and scalable (Score 15) (250 words) 

 

The project was implemented to address results of audits of the EMR where the inclusion of vital signs was reviewed. 

Findings indicated that when checking drugs, 25% of vital signs were not immediately entered into the EMR even though 

nurses were attending to vital signs monitoring.  

After three years, the project has proven to be sustainable and is now embedded into the workflow of the oncology unit 
providing 6,000 treatments for oncology and around 11,000 specialist consultations pa.  A recent audit confirmed that the 
project achieved its goals and vital signs entry has risen from 75% to 97.5% and staff satisfaction is very high. Time and 
motion studies identified where previously a registered nurse spent 2.5 mins to record and transcribing vital signs, with 
direct entry of vital signs from the monitor (Welch Allyn) to the EMR (Mosaiq) using barcoding, vital sign entry is 
significantly reduced to about 1 minute. At the unit level, this represents a timesaving of 80 minutes per day, or 
approximately 275 hours per year for the Coffs Harbour MNCCI. 

The project is scalable and will be expanded to a Port Macquarie MNCCI and to Grafton, Lismore and Tweed Heads 
oncology units.  Metropolitan hospitals have also expressed interest in this technology. 
 
One limitation of this innovation is that the technology is restricted to Welch Allyn monitors (which are on state contract, 
noting any redundant monitors will be replaced by this model) and the Mosaiq EMR, however most oncology sites in 
NSW use the Mosaiq EMR.  

Better patient outcomes (Score 15) (200 words) 

The delay in the timely recording of vital signs presented a patient safety risk in the regional oncology unit experiencing 
increased complexity in treatment regimens including more tumor lysis, hypotension, allergic reactions requiring closer 
observations. With the NSW Health Standard Adult Observation (SAGO) Chart incorporated into the system, patients 
who are clinically deteriorating, an appropriate response is triggered, and warnings are displayed on the screen as the 
readings are taken and again after they are saved to Mosaiq (Attach 5). 

The automatic data capture has resulted in fewer errors in vital sign measurement, more timely documentation, and a 
lower charting burden for nurses 12.  Nursing workflows have been altered to ensure patient identification and procedure 
matching requirements are integrated into patient care planning. Nursing staff work more efficiently, and clinicians are 
assured the patient’s vital signs information is correct and “real-time” therefore decreasing clinical risk to the patient. 

Better teamwork and partnerships (Score 15) (100 words)  

This project involved teaming up with MNCLHD MNCCI, Biomedical Engineering and Radiation Therapy staff, eHealth, 
Mosaiq IT, Elekta (Mosaiq) and Welch Allyn colleagues and technical experts in Asia, the United States and New Zealand 
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working in different time zones which provided a challenge!   To engage the community, several education breakfasts 
were hosted by MNCCI staff to demonstrate the importance of the project to improving outcomes for cancer patients by 
using wireless technology for vital sign monitoring.  Rotary and Prostate Support Clubs of Coffs Harbour partnered with 
the MNCCI with community fundraising programs raising $88,000 to buy new monitors (Attach 4). 

CORE – Collaboration, Openness, Respect and Empowerment (Score 15) (100 words) 

There was extensive collaboration with clinical and IT teams locally, at a State level and overseas, the Coffs Harbour 

community, Rotary and Prostate Support Clubs. 

 

The openness and sharing of ideas from local and global teams assisting with business, technical and clinical aspects 

has been invaluable. 

 

There was much respect for our project partners and enthusiastic and motivated individual team members and their 

unique contribution to a value-based program.  

 

A small team was empowered to develop a sustainable and scalable world-first system to improve the safety of oncology 

patients that can be replicated, placing MNCCI at the forefront of innovation. 

 

Link to NSW Health strategic planning framework (Score 10) (100 words) 

This project links to The NSW State Health Plan Strategy 3 Enabling E-Health 3 by investing in clinical systems; the NSW 

Health Strategic Priorities, 2018-20194 for eHealth by integrating paper-light clinical information, expanding integration of 

data, enhancing clinical decision-making and improving integrity of EMR data. The MNCLHD Strategic Directions 2017-

20215 engaging with our community; leading innovative projects to maximise efficiencies in care, improves integrity of 

data in the EMR, and collaborates with industry. The inclusion of the NSW Health SAGO chart addresses the ACSQHC 

National Standard 9 Recognition and Responding to Clinical Deterioration in Acute Health Care6 supporting District 

accreditation. 

 

Productivity and value for money (Score 5) (100 words) 

The project has a funding stream noting the 80 minutes saved per day for six RNs represents savings totals $86,112 pa.  
Due to the increasing complexity in oncology regimes, nurses will more closely monitor patients, therefore the number of 
vital signs will increase resulting in further savings.  

An existing virtual server was deployed to run the Mosaiq interface and Welch Allyn software. Operating cost efficiencies 
were achieved as the Welch Allyn monitor is on State contract and redundant monitors will gradually be replaced with 
these equating to savings of $3,514.22 per monitor.  

The Rotary Club purchased 10 monitors totaling $88,337.40. 
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